
CHURCH LAWFORD PARISH COUNCIL
MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF CHURCH LAWFORD PARISH COUNCIL HELD  ON 8th  DECEMBER 2021 AT THE VILLAGE HALL, SCHOOL STREET
Present:  Cllr Derek Holland (Vice chair)
    
     Cllr Helen Smith 

                 Cllr Victor Griffin


    Cllr Sara Reilly

                 Matthew Nahit, Clerk/RFO

                 BCllr Andrew Bearne

                 BCllr Tim Willis

1052 To Receive Apologies for Absence 
Cllr Jeremy James , BCllr Andrew Bearne and CCllr Heather Timms sent their apologies
1053  To receive Verbal Requests for Disclosable Pecuniary Interests where that interest is not registered
None declared

1054 Public Participation
No members of the public were in attendance

1055 Borough Councillors’ Reports
There was another fire at at the Ling Hall Landfill site on Wednesday December the 8th. Nearby residents were advised that they should avoid going out for prolonged periods and should keep doors and windows shut.
The spate of fly-tipping continues around the Parish, although it is hoped that it may be possible to identify the provenance of some of refuse and apprehend the perpetrators. 
Rugby Wintertime celebrations this year will include a (synthetic) ice rink in Caldecott Park and a festive “Snowman and Snowdog  Brick Trail” starting at the museum and art gallery which takes town centre visitors on a festive tour to discover characters from the much-loved animated film.
Staff shortages at Rugby Borough Council have led to some disruptions to the Green Bin emptying timetable.
1056 Planning
There were no new planning applications
1057 Minutes 
The minutes of the last Council meeting held on 10th of November were signed off
1058 Reports for information  
None raised
1059 To Approve the Following Accounts for Payment:

	Description
	Amount
	In Annual Budget?

	Clerk's wages  
	confidential
	Yes

	Zoom monthly fee 
	£14.39
	No

	Streetlight electricity
	£120.62
	Yes

	Website domain renewal
	£22.00
	Yes

	Website license renewal
	£78.00
	Yes

	Pest control contract
	£20.00
	Yes

	WALC training session fee
	£15.00
	Yes

	Village Hall room hire
	£56.00
	Yes

	Allotment gate lock
	£48.97
	No


All payments were approved unanimously and were signed off.

1060 Health and safety/safeguarding incidents 
No incidents have come to our attention since the least meeting.  
1061 Parish Lighting Upgrade 

Zeta Lighting,who are contracted to carry out the work, have begun upgrading the street lights in the Parish.  They expect to have completed the work by Christmas. The VAT refund recently received will help us to be able to pay the final instalment for this work whilst waiting for the funding from the awarded Greenshoots grant to be issued.
1062 Recreation Ground Usage
Some further concerns about the usage of the Recreation Ground have been forwarded as appropriate.
1063 Neighbourhood Plan
Initial planning for this was discussed, as was the somewhat daunting scale of the project.  It was felt that a sub committee would need to be established as otherwise the lengthy but necessary discussions involved would cause the regular meetings to overrun.  Members of such a subcommittee could include Councillors and other interested/knowledgeable local people.  One option raised was drawing up a more limited and less complicated Village Plan as a first step, and then using some of its content as the basis for a subsequent Neighbourhood Plan.
1064 Safety Matting Replacement 
Following the recent awarding of a grant from Rugby Borough Council to fund the replacement of the safety matting beneath the swings in the Recreation Ground, we have been in touch with the contractor we are obliged to use as a condition of the grant.  They have furnished us with three possible options, two of which would involve the Parish Council having to supplement the grant with money from our reserves.  Some aspects of the differences between the three options offered were not adequately explained, and we will contact the contractor to ask for clarifications.
1065 Community items/Village Maintenance 

The mooted refresher course on how to safely and effectively use the defibrillator at the Village Hall may have to be postponed until the extra prophylactic social restrictions enforced as a result of the emergence of the omicron variant of Covid-19 can be relaxed.

The Christmas tree jointly purchased by the Council and other local groups has been erected on the village green and decorated. 

The gas main replacement planned in the New Year has raised some issues about road closures and supply outages, which are more impactful at this time of year.  A letter expressing these concerns has been sent to Cadent Gas Ltd, and BCllr Tim Willis also said he would endeavour to keep himself abreast of the situation, and make any appropriate representations to them he could.

1066 Councillors' Reports and Items for Future Agendas 

None raised
1067Date of Next Meeting 
The date of the next meeting was confirmed as the 12th of  January 2022
Signed: ….........................................      Name (print): ...............................................
Date:   ….......................................
